MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 10 NOVEMBER 2014 at 19.30 Hours 
Present: Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell (Chairman), Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, J.C. Maskell, J.M. Molyneux, Mrs. P.A. Naylor, Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, and 
Cty. Cllr. P. Cllrs., Rigby. 
There were eleven members of the public in attendance.

15/97 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS
1. Apologies: Cllrs. Ms. P.M. Durran, K.J. Lupton and Br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews.
2. Declarations of Interest: - Cllr. J.W. Dobson declared an interest in 15/101 8 (New Lighting at Wray Crescent garages) and did not take part in the discussions.
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

15/98 The MINUTES of the meeting of the 13 October 2014, which had previously been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman.
15/99 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

In the absence of a police presence and the cancellation of the this month’s PACT meeting, the Chairman requested feedback on any issues concerning councillors and/or attendees.  
The Chairman raised an issue about a “gentleman” hanging around the school bus shelter and harassing a lady wanting to catch a bus. PCSO Trevor Sterling has already been advised.
Cllr. C.E. Wheatman mentioned that there was hazardous parking throughout the village evident at the bonfire night and perhaps bollards could be considered next year.
15/100 PLANNING  
1. Applications:-
14/0735 Land Off Willow Drive


Outline Application for Development of 49 Dwellings Including the 



Provision of Access Following Demolition of 15 Willow Drive. 

The meeting was opened from 19.35 hours to 19.55 hours to allow attendees to express their views.
The COUNCIL STRONGLY OBJECT to the proposal for the following reasons:-

In view of the increase in housing created by the recently approved residential proposals in Wrea Green it is felt that the village has already been allocated more than its’ share of the Fylde Borough housing need. The fact that Story Homes has submitted a further application so soon after the last refusal is considered cynical and without any empathy for the residents of this village. This proposal, to provide an additional 49 dwellings, albeit an improvement on the previous application for 100 houses, is still not sustainable and still considered excessive in scale for Wrea Green, a rural village not a town as indicated in the documentation. It will detract from the character of the area in question which is mainly within the evolving Local Plan’s “area of separation.”  The proposed development is in countryside outside the village settlement area and is considered contrary to the extant Fylde Local Plan, the National  Planning Policy Framework (NPPF), and the emerging Fylde Local Plan. As the latter is progressing through the consultation period it should, in line with ministerial views and, despite the applicant’s comments, add weight to any planning decision. The recent Planning Inspectorate comments within the four appeals indicated that that the village could sustain an additional 100 houses to include the 74 which were agreed at that time. There are, of course, also several small additional new proposals currently being considered.

Despite the apparent lack of a Fylde Borough 5 year housing supply, this application is not considered sustainable as it does not address any of the three dimensions of the NPPF.  It is contrary to SP2 and HL2 of the Fylde Local plan, and the NPPF which seeks to promote sustainability. In addition a realistic accessibility calculation indicates a very low total score. Also LCC, Environment Directorate, was not happy with the road safety aspects at the time of the last proposal and this Council considers that there is no reason for this view to be any different this time. Credence also has to be given to the projected increased traffic which will be generated along Ribby Road not only from the newly approved Wrea Green housing developments but also from those at Warton.

Although Story Homes did initially have representation meetings both with the Parish Council and residents, the company took absolutely no notice of any views expressed. The proposed development would create a further imbalance to the village and would be contrary to the evolving Neighbourhood Plan which, although still to go to the official referendum, has already been accepted and resoundingly approved be the village’s residents. Also needed housing in the village calls for quality bungalows for the ageing population not more large 4/5 bedroom houses which will no doubt be evident if this proposal progressed. The development would  also create a harder urban edge to what is a rural view of a rural village when approaching from the A583 along Ribby Road. 

This application would also represent the further irreversible loss of Best Versatile Land ( good quality agricultural land) outside the village settlement area.  The local farmers are in need of such land and this Council refutes the developer’s assessment of the land quality. As you are aware, the Parish Council has in recent years developed a thriving allotment area on similar land in the parish. This has been achieved by introducing satisfactory drainage on land that previously regularly had surface flooding and was in an extremely wet condition.  Once again developers are trying to downgrade land quality because of poor previous husbandry not on a realistic land assessment basis. Therefore, Policy EC3 of the Emerging Plan would not be complied with. The continued loss of BVL around Wrea Green is also destroying what has historically been an agriculturally based village. 

The village’s sewerage system will be put under further pressure by this proposed development as it is considered locally to be already over loaded, particularly if looked at in conjunction with the other recently approved developments and not solely as a stand alone arrangement. 75% of the sewage from the Richmond Avenue extension site is to be linked to the Ribby Road system, which is already under severe pressure, and surface water from the Richmond Avenue extension is also to be directed to Wrea Brook, when previously it went to a different location.  The village pumping station at The Brooklands is already often under so much pressure that at times effluent overflow has to be directed to Wrea Brook, apparently quite acceptable to United Utilities but not the local residents who suffer the consequences. Residents lower down Wrea Brook are also alarmed at the potential additional water that would be directed to this water course as localised flooding is already in evidence from time to time, and it is also evident at the Ribby Road/Willow Drive roundabout which is in close proximity to the entrance to this site. This situation is exacerbated by the fact that United Utilities does not appear to be fully au fait with the sewage/waste water systems that are extant within the parish.

Whilst it may be claimed that there can be no planning issue relating to the proposed Willow Drive entry to the site, it is hard to understand how at peak “trip times” the Willow Drive/Ribby Road Roundabout will be suitable on a road safety basis. A recent traffic police review has already indicated that on the existing traffic flow the roundabout it is “not fit for purpose”  and dangerous. This roundabout was originally installed to service only 34 houses.  The proposed development would materially increase the traffic flow which would most likely also develop Ribby Avenue into a “rat run” so that queueing traffic could leave the site from Manor Road, another entry to Ribby Road.

In short, with the additional housing already approved in Wrea Green, this development is not sustainable on an economic, environment or social basis. It would also merely add to the permanent destruction of the character of this rural village surrounded by an historic agricultural backcloth, which has already been eroded by the recent planning approvals. 

2. Update from CAPOW (Appendix 6) – John Rowson asked whether there were any comments relating to the latest update.  Cllr. J.M. Molyneux advised that the Parish Council had not sanctioned the solar park planning application but reluctantly approved it subject to the borough council’s satisfaction that the applicants had reviewed other more acceptable sites within the borough.  Mr. Rowson also stated that he had been in contact with the ward councillor  regarding Cllr. Andrews’ approach to Mark Memzies MP relating to the Richmond Avenue extension problems and the lack of positive response by Wainhomes.  Cllr. Andrews was apparently expecting a formal e-mail response on 11 November. 
3. 14/0371 White Gables, The Green


Alteration to the Height of the Garage Section of the Proposal.

The FBC enforcement officer had confirmed that the roof extension height had been completed in accordance with the planner’s agreement.  However, as the height had been increased by 700mm it was not considered to be a marginal alteration but material.  In this respect the Clerk had contacted FBC to express the concerns that this alteration in the plans had not been first referred to the Parish Council if only by way of courtesy.

It was RESOLVED that the ward councillor, Cllr. Andrews should be advised of the Council’s  concerns/misgiving that such a material decision could be made without prior reference tn this Council. Also it was disconcerting that Cllr. Andrews attended only few Parish Council meetings which only exacerbated a smooth mutual approach to matters affecting the parish.

It was also RESOLVED that this situation should be placed on the agenda for discussion at the next Parish Liaison Meeting.
15/101 RECREATION GROUNDS and OPEN SPACES  

1. French Boules Court at Wray Crescent Play Area (15/86.1) – The Chairman advised that it would be appropriate to see the Preston Boules Pit and it was agreed that she and Cllr. Dobson would make a visit to the pit. 
2. The Future of Wray Crescent Housing Open Spaces (15/86.2) – the Clerk advised that there had still not been a response from Progress Housing. 

3. Contracts for Grass Cutting (15/86.3) – After discussion it was RESOLVED that tenders had ben sent out to four parties who had previously shown an interest covering the greens, open spaces, and Play Area/Allotments.  The tenders are to be received by 30 November and will be discussed and approved at the forthcoming Budget or December meeting.
4. Bench on The Main Green to Commemorate Malcolm Hawe – Cllr. J. W. Dobson advised that Malcom Hawe’s family had orally requested that a bench is erected overlooking the Dub to replace the recently damaged one. It was RESOLVED that the Council was agreeable in principle subject to an official written response with details of the bench which would then have to be approved by the Council. Cllr. Dobson is to advise the family accordingly
5. Provision of Plaque on The Wray Crescent Play Area Bench – The Clerk advised that the Greening family had requested permission to put a commemorative plaque for the late Cllr. Mrs. Lyndsay Greening on the play area bench.  Whilst it was disappointing that a bench was not to be erected on The Green to commemorate Lyndsay Greening, it was RESOLVED that it would be in order to put a plaque on the bench at the play area subject to appropriate wording.
6. Fylde Borough Council – Play Area Service Level Agreement 2015/16 – The Clerk advised that FBC’s service agreement for 2015/16 covering 8 pieces of equipment was to be £1335-71, down from £1456-42.  It was RESOLVED that the Council would join in the ASL Agreement and the document was signed by the chairman.
7. Commercial Use of the Greens – The Chairman reported that a professional football coach had been using the green to coach children.  When approached by the chairman he advised that it was only children within the village but it was then ascertained that children from elsewhere were also coached. Cllr. Mrs. Wardell advised him that permission was required from the Parish Council who would need evidence of public liability insurance cover, confirmation of a CRB check and a risk assessment, this information was in fact also pertinent for parents of the children being coached. Cllr. Mrs. Naylor advised that she had also been in contact with parents and it was promised that the necessary information would be dropped off. The question of any payment has not been discussed atb this stage.  The coach will only be on the green at weekends now that Winter is here. 

Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman left the meeting during this discussion from 20.37 hours to 20.40 hours. 

 8. New Lighting System at Wray Crescent Garages – The clerk advised that the existing system had been declared electrically suspect by the Play School electrician whilst undertaking the hut 5 year review check. Consequently, our lights had been switched off.  To install a new system with a timer the total cost has been estimated at under £400-00.  As it is essential that the garage owners have lighting this time of year arrangements have been put in place for the work to be carried out during the week commencing 17 November. This will necessitate the overall garage to be increased by £100-00 which can be taken out of the Amenity Reserve budget. This action was CONFIRMED.
15/102 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1.1  Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 31 October 2014 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the budget comparisons which were accepted and approved. 
2.1.  Payment of Accounts:-
300103 H.J. Gigg

October Salary
       £ 626-78 net

300104 L. Weatherby         
October Salary         `       £ 330-00 net
300105 HMRC

October Payment
        £ 173-21 net

300106 J.Wildish Landscps Grasscutting
      
        £ 134-00 net £160-80 gr 

300107 HJ Gigg

Bugler Rememb. Service  £
20-00 net
      


15/103 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS

1.1. Lancashire County Councillor Report  - Cllr. Rigby reported that he had no 

joy regarding the resurfacing of Ribby Road. He will be attending a meeting later this year when he will make overtures in the hope that the rest of Ribby Road will be resurfaced in 2015/16.  In the meantime, he felt it was preferable for all to remain vigilant and that the Parish Council to also to keep pressurising LCC on this subject.

The following issues were raised:-

· The double yellow lines from Church View towards Manor Road have been extended too far.  Cllr. Rigby advised that he had been assured that the correct measurement had been used. However, it is apparent that LCC had not taken into account the redesigned road at Church View.

· A lady had tripped on the uneven pavement between the War Memorial and Moss Side Lane. Graham McCraken, LCC engineer, had attended the incident place that day and taken photographs.

· The footpath between the Richmond Avenue T junction and left hand cul de sac had been resurfaced for about 40 metres approximately 18 inches inwards on  a temporary basis.     
· The rest of Richmond Avenue to Bryning Lane still needed attention.

· The lamppost on the corner of Bryning Lane and Richmond Avenue still needs moving as a condition of the planning permission.

1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report – In Cllr. F.R. Andrews’ absence there
was no report.
2. LCC – Parish & Town Council Conference – 21 March 2014 at Burnley
Town Hall –
2.1. It was RESOLVED that thye chairman would attend this meeting.

2.2. Councillors were asked to give consideration for any agenda topics.   
15/104VILLAGE ACTIVITIES  

1. . Christmas Activities – 6 December 2014 (15/89 1.) – Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor advised that the committee meeting took place before the parish council meeting.  All matters are in hand and it agreed that Cllr. Mrs. Naylor would advise the Clerk with the delivery date for the tree so that he could then inform J.M. Services (North West) Limited.
2. Bonfire Night - 5 November 2014  (15/89 2.) –  The Clerk advised that  the event went off very well and was extremely successful. He thanked the Institute committee for their sterling work and the Walton family for the use of their field. The bucket collection raised a record £1851-98.
3. Remembrance Sunday - 9 November 2014 (15/89  3.) - The Clerk advised that 
this event had been well attended and went off most satidfactorily. There had been a major problem getting a bugler as two others had backed out a short notice and the post was only confirmed on Saturday evening, 8 November 2014. The Clerk thanked Cllrs. Maskell, Molyneux, and John Wheatman and Derek Emmens for looking after the road barriers. 
4. Allotment Society Budget Meeting minutes – 7 October 2014 (Appendix 3) – The minutes were noted. 

5.. Joint War Memorial Meeeting Minutes – 16 October 2014 (appendix 4) – The minutes were noted. 
15/105  PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS  
1. Replacement Parish Clerk – The Chairman reported that the Clerk had

decided to retire at the end of the current financial year and that Council would now need to advertise for a replacement. The Clerk offered to complete the audit, tax return and give the Financial Report at the Annual Parish Meeting if that was acceptable. He also suggested that a new clerk was appointed from 1 March so that a seemly hand over could be undertaken. 
It was RESOLVED that all the councillors would be involved in the selection of a replacement clerk.  The Chairman would arrange an initial meeting in the short term.

2. Toilet Operative Salary 2015/16 – The Clerk recommended that the Operative’s salary is increased to £7-85 from 1 April 2015 in line with the current “living wage.”  It was RESOLVED that the Clerk’s recommendation be accepted.
3. Setting Up a Parish Council Committee to Administer Village Floral
Arrangements –  After a long discussion it was agreed that it would be preferable if this body was as informal as possible and was not called a committee but Wrea Green In Bloom Group.  It was RESOLVED that Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor would co-ordinate matters and bring back to the next meeting ideas on the format.  It was also RESOLVED that the group could be very informal but the Parish Council would need to ensure that the financial situation was properly based.

4.  Date of 2015/16 Budge Meeting – It was RESOLVED that the meeting

would take place on 1 December 2014 to commence at 8.30 p.m.

15/106 HIGHWAYS

1 .Highway General Matters – It was RESOLVED that now the leaves were virtually fully down the Clerk would request that FBC cleared Pudding Pie Nook.
15/107  CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted.

15/108 The Meeting Closed at 21.50 Hours
The Next Meeting is on the 15 December. 2014 but will be preceded by the Budget meeting on 1 December 2014. .     







Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell




15 December 2014.

Chairman

